Approved Faculty Senate Minutes
Monday, January 14, 2008
SU 313 4:00–5:30 p.m.

Attending: Anne Chambers, Prakash Chenjeri, Dan DeNeui, Linda Hilligoss, Jean Maxwell, Greg Miller, Emily Miller-Francisco, Terry DeHay, Mada Morgan, Laura O’Bryon, Michael Parker, Greg Pleva, Dan Rubenson, Alena Ruggerio, Matt Stillman, Ellen Siem, Kemble Yates, Julie Kochanek, Kay Sagmiller, Dan Wilson, Laura O’Bryon, Jody Waters, and (Student Rep) Brian Fox
Absent: Cody Bustamante, Maggie McClellan
Visitors: Lee Ayers, Ed Battistella, Mary Cullinan, Paul Steinle, Peg Blake, Dan Morris, Jon Eldridge, Eric Levin, Sherry Ettlich, Anne Connor  
Agenda
1.  Approval of minutes from 12-3-07 

Motion to approve by Yates, seconded by Ruggerio

Vote:  Approved with abstentions from Parker, Rubenson, Case, Wilson, Sagmiller and Kochanek

2.  Announcements 
· Yates: AP:SOU has settled.  Come to the meeting on January 15, 4 pm in the library, to vote on approval.
· Miller: The “face of the cube” working group (successor to the Roles, Rewards and Responsibilities Taskforce) will shortly begin its work and it is hoped that a draft model of the “cube” can be sent to departments by late spring.  This group will also look into whether student evaluations of faculty might be conducted in an electronic format.  This would allow student responses to be anonymous (since not handwritten) and would reduce the need for clerical staff to type the handwritten responses, as some departments have long been doing. Whether a uniform set of follow-up questions to the “all campus question” could also be developed to meet needs across campus will also be considered (questions beyond the mandated “all campus question” are currently framed by each program or department idiosyncratically).
· Ruggerio:  First Amendment Forum will be Wednesday, January16th.
3.  Comments from President Cullinan 

· Welcome to Christine Florence, Executive Director of Marketing Communications. Christine will be contacting the media with potential news items so please let her know about new grants, research projects, significant events, awards, and accomplishments within our campus community. She will work with you to get the word out to the appropriate media outlets.  If you are contacted by the media, be sure to call Christina first before talking to them. Christine's office is Churchill 185.  Her phone extension is 2-6421. You may email her at FlorenceC@sou.edu).
· Donations for Mark Buktenica family can be made at Key Bank (Mark is an aquatic ecologist associated with the Crater Lake and honorary adjunct in Biology.  His family recently lost their home and worldly possessions in a fire).  
· Last week I met in Seattle with the Northwest Commission as required in our accreditation process.  We will be receiving final response from them in a few weeks.  In this meeting, SOU’s commendations were discussed but the need for more attention to student learning outcomes and assessment was emphasized.  These areas are very uneven on campus and need a lot of work.  Thanks again to all who helped with the accreditation process and site visit.

· Campus safety and security:  As I noted in my recent blog, a team has been set up  to identify campus security issues and ways to address them.  This will be a small group, working intensively, led by Eric Rodriguez and Steve Ross. Executive Council will participate in a table top exercise involving security in the next few weeks, with the goal of improving communication for campus closure in serious situations.
· Related to this is a query from the Chancellor’s Office asking for information on security-related topics.  OUS needs to develop an effective system and may need to request funding from the Legislature for its implementation.  Specifically, we have been instructed to discuss as a campus (with attention to our wide variety of students and including the Medford campus) the following two issues:

a) emergency communications…what would work best to get the word out? (even though no system can ever be perfect).

b) public safety officers: For some time now, public safety officers on the OUS campuses have been seeking the right to carry weapons.  Would this create an improvement in service, or more problems?  We need to talk about this as a campus and look at the following three options laid out by the Chancellor.  

· OSU is contracting with the state police (Federal mandate because of the nuclear capability housed on campus).  
· The California University system relies on a system-wide police service
· A third approach is to create a hybrid approach specific to each campus.  
The Chancellor does not think that the legislative body will approve seven different approaches.  Emergency situations and police situations are the primary focus.  I am asking people to consider these issues and get back to me.  I will discuss this with students at the upcoming “Pizza with the President” session.  Chancellor’s Office wants some initial feedback by February 15th.  
Discussion and Questions:
Yates:  What sense do we have of the inclinations of the Chancellor and Board?

Cullinan:  A final plan has not yet been formulated.  The Chancellor will not support each campus having a different approach but the needs of the regional universities are logically different from those of the larger institutions and one approach could be developed to meet the regional universities’ needs as a group.  I am not sure if Ashland would welcome State Police on campus.  

Fox:  State Police on campus is an issue that re-occurs in the legislature every decade.

Cullinan:  The Chancellor emphasized that we need to show the Legislature that we have made campus safety a priority, and that we have developed a system that will work.  Eldridge suggested in an email that our best use of resources would be the preventative strategy of investing up-front in counseling for students and staff.  

Chenjeri: Has a list of specific questions already been developed for campus to discuss?
Cullinan:  If the campus has a strong feeling, and this is well-documented with input drawn from a variety of sources, then I think that our suggestions will be listened to.  To think that one size could fit all is an odd approach.  Virginia Tech was an awful tragedy.  Please discuss this around campus.  
4.  Comments from Provost Battistella 
· Congratulations to Computer Science re: the Daily Tidings article.
· Saturday is Preview Day.  Your participation and support are vital.
· Passed out handout of campus committees and the various work each is engaged this year.  In future, this sort of overview will be formulated in Spring and thus in place when the academic year begins.  Please note that at the end of the page is a list of four issues that the Enrollment Management and Planning group has identified as needing particular attention since they are barriers to enrollment and retention.  These four issues are: Transfer articulation catch up, Student hold policies, Definition of satisfactory academic progress, and Management of prerequisites.

· The Challenge Club has asked to become an Honor Society.  In the past, a decision regarding this sort of request has been made by the Provost and presented as an information item to Senate.  So this is what I am now doing.

· Renaming “Dead Week” to be something less morbid.  I will take this on myself unless people want to set up a work group. 

Miller:  “Dead Week” means a lot of different things to different universities.  The goal should also be to clarify its meaning so the same practices and understandings exist across our campus.
5.  AC Report from Dan Rubenson
Most discussion focused on how to best apportion Senate seats to fit the reorganized system of  Schools and departments.  The previous system is no longer workable.

Yates: Ettlich and I were invited to this AC meeting as ByLaws Committee members.  We will shortly bring to Faculty Senate a constitutional amendment to the ByLaws that explicitly includes administrators in the membership of Faculty Senate.
6.  Student Senate Report from Brian Fox 
The Student Senate, too, is looking at realigning our student Constitution and Bylaws with the new system.  We are also checking to see which campus committees have student representatives and which do not, and seeking to fill any vacancies.  Please send any recommendations for student reps to me by email.  Lastly, some student representatives will be attending the legislative session which starts in February.

7.  Constitution Committee needs two volunteers 
Miller:  These are vacancies left from last year.  Kemble Yates, Sarah Ann Hones and Cody Bustamante had volunteered but Sarah Ann is no longer on Senate and Cody is on sabbatical.  Kemble needs help because there are several issues requiring action this term.  We need two volunteers to fill in until the end of the year, and then in June we will make regular appointments for the following year.  

Emily Miller-Francisco and Greg Miller volunteered.   Thanks!
Action Items
8.  Approval of new programs 
Continuing Administrator License 
Motion to approve from Matt Stillman, seconded by Michael Parker
Battistella: This proposal was approved by the Graduate Council. Once it is approved by the Teachers Standards and Practices Committee, we will put it to the Provost Council. If it needs to go through a full review, we will take it forward.  PSU is no longer providing this licensure so it is logical that SOU should offer it to meet regional needs.  
Eric Levin :  The vote from grad council to approve this was unanimous.


Vote:  The Continuing Administrator License  was approved by all present, none 
abstaining or opposed 
M.A. in Spanish Language Teaching 
Motion to approve from Matt Stillman, seconded by Mada Morgan

Pleva: There is a reference in the document that French will be the next target for a MA program.  How long until that happens?  Is there enough demand?

Dan Morris: We’ll get the Spanish program running first. We are planning to work with several universities in France eventually, and to target students from the East Coast, where demand is strong..  
Eric Levin:  Grad Council the M.A. approved unanimously

Vote:  The M.A. in Spanish Language Teaching was approved by all present, none abstaining or opposed

Informational Items 
9.  SOU Mission Statement – Iteration 75,231
Battistella: The Mission Statement previously approved by Faculty Senate was taken to the last OUS Board meeting for Board approval.  The Board spent some time discussing the role of the regionals in general, as this pertains to a common regional mission.  Subsequently, the Chancellor suggested some further wording changes to our Mission statement which were intended to meet the Board’s concerns. These changes only involved one bulleted point in the Commitments section, specifically:
 

Southern Oregon University is committed to

 

· a challenging and practical liberal arts education centered on student learning, accessibility, and community engagement;
· academic programs, partnerships, public service, community outreach, sustainable practices, and economic development activities that address regional needs for business, education, healthcare, and the community; and 
· outstanding programs that draw on and enrich our unique arts community and bioregion. 
Rubenson (addressing President Cullinan): I’ve heard two different versions of how the Board responded.  One of these was what Provost Battistella explained.  The other was that the Board was pushing us to decide whether SOU is a regional or a liberal arts institution.  Please clarify.

Cullinan:  No, the second version has no basis in fact.  Discussion at the Board included Don Blau wanting us to mention teacher education in all regional mission statements.  “That’s where your roots are,” he asserted.  Others felt it was essential to mention nursing.  The Chancellor’s suggested revision was intended to connect our liberal arts focus to our commitment to the regional community.  I thought this was a good approach and that the added wording does not change the core of our Mission.  Not specifying our community connections with some sort of list is not an option now.
Steinle:  The Board needs approval for our Mission from the Legislature.  The clear function for regionals is their connection with local business, education and healthcare.  

Discussion and Questions

Discussion ensued regarding how to satisfy the Board but still accurately express SOU’s  commitments.  Lots of suggestions and opinions were offered. Eventually, the second bulleted point under Commitments was amended to read as follows:
· academic programs, partnerships, public service, outreach, sustainable practices, and economic development activities that address regional needs such as health and human service, business, and education; 

This change seemed generally satisfactory to those present, leading to:

Motion to suspend the two week rule (in order to allow the Senate to vote immediately on approval for the revised Mission statement) from DeNeui, seconded by Sagmiller.


Vote to suspend the two week rule: All approved, no objections or abstentions.
Motion to approve the revised Mission statement from O’Bryon, seconded by Yates.


Vote to approve the revised Mission statement: All approved, no objections or 
abstentions.

The approved Mission Statement, which will be returned to the OUS Board for (hopefully) approval in February, reads as follows:

SOU Mission Statement
Southern Oregon University is an inclusive campus community dedicated to student success, intellectual growth, and responsible global citizenship. 

 
Commitments 

 Southern Oregon University is committed to

· a challenging and practical liberal arts education centered on student learning, access, and community engagement;

· academic programs, partnerships, public service, outreach, sustainable practices, and economic development activities that address regional needs such as health and human service, business, and education; 

· outstanding programs that draw on and enrich our unique arts community and bioregion.

10.  Bylaws Section 3.000 Revisions 
Sherry Ettlich reminded the Senate that any editorial changes needed to Section 3 must be made today, so that they can be publicized to the campus before Senate votes on this section at its next meeting.  She then summarized the key changes included in the revision.  These were listed in her handout, reprinted below: 
CAS Team Recommendations, Section 3.000

Summary of Key Changes

I. Terminology Reminder

A. Schools, College, and Library ( Primary Academic Divisions

B. School Deans and Library Director ( Deans

C. Departments and Stand-alone Programs ( Secondary Academic Divisions

II. Upcoming Items

A. Section 4.000, Secondary Academic Divisions, should come to you in a few weeks

B. Section 1.000, Faculty Governance, is on hold until you decide on Constitutional Revisions

C. Section 2.000, University, will add a purpose statement to each evaluation process and considering an alternate evaluation process item, both similar to those in later sections

III. Section 3.000 — Substantive Changes

A. Updated administrative responsibilities to match current job descriptions for Deans

B. Added delegation sentence similar to that for chairs to provide flexibility for shared leadership

C. Selection and evaluation procedures were updated to include both Deans and Associate Deans

D. Inserted a purpose statement for evaluation similar to later evaluation sections for chairs and faculty

E. Added “not applicable” to possible evaluation responses

F. Deleted entire section on School Personnel Committee

IV. Editorial Changes

A. With the deletion of item II, the outline format should be updated, moving each item out one and the entire section renumbered.

B. A final check of the Bylaws references should be completed 
Discussion and Questions

Battistella: Re: 3.124, point 4: First, must the candidates be ranked?  Our practice has been to evaluate them. Secondly, must three finalists be recommended if three had been brought to campus and two of them were considered unsatisfactory?  
Discussion ensued about the benefits of formally ranking candidates, how this could be done in an evaluative way (such as by specifying the positive and negative features of each), and the possibility that a legal issue could arise if the top-ranked candidate was not the one offered the job. In 3.124, the following three changes were decided on: (1) strike "three to five," no longer specifying the number of finalists to be interviewed on campus, (2) to change "rank" to "evaluate," and (3) to eliminate "three," no longer specifying the number of finalists forwarded to the President. 
Clarification was also given that the current Deans had looked over the proposed changes in an earlier version, and that changes matched current job descriptions.  

Meeting was adjourned at 5:32 pm.  Motion to adjourn by Parker, seconded by Case.
